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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes - amended
November 10, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown
Also: Kirk Sherman and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes, Nancy Kilgo and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein, Teresa Eichner, Angela Moyer – Finance Department; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas and A.J. Souto – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:04 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Septic tank issues
Assistant General Counsel Jody Brooks made a presentation on her research into the history of water and sewer service in Jacksonville, referencing a comprehensive memo she drafted and circulated via e-mail yesterday. She explained that the City’s current Septic Tank Superfund ordinance  UTIP program provides that the City can mandate septic tank removal and installation of central sewer in cases of sanitary nuisance; otherwise agreement by a need of at least 60% of affected property owners is needed for installation to take place. In both instances the cost is borne by the property owners, although declaration of a sanitary nuisance allows projects to qualify for additional outside funding. One problem with the UTIP program is that public funding assistance applies only to properties that are owner-occupied, not renter occupied. She noted that Sarasota has a unique program that charges a sewer availability fee to properties when sewer lines become available, whether or not the property owner chooses to connect to the system. JEA’s bond documents currently prohibit water and sewer system revenues from being used to subsidize installations to new customers. Chairman Gulliford said that the City and JEA need to jointly develop a policy and funding mechanism for ultimately ridding the City of septic tanks. Ms. Brooks noted that the City’s ordinance code on septic tanks currently sets a threshold distance of 100 feet for new development on the requirement for properties to hook up to public sewer when a line is available within that distance. The City could change that threshold to a further distance (e.g. 200 feet) to reduce the number of septic tanks that could be authorized expand the number of properties that would meet the mandatory hook-up requirement.
Contribution agreement considerations
BMAP credits - Council Member Boyer referred to her draft document from the last committee meeting regarding BMAP credit issues. She noted that the City and JEA will have to be making decisions about how to meet their nutrient reduction targets taking effect in 2023 long before that time, so the parties will need to decide how to meet those reduction targets and how that affects the annual contribution agreement.
City and JEA contributions to septic tank phase-out projects – Ms. Boyer noted that the City has previously committed $2 million per year to construction costs if JEA contributed $1.6 million of in-kind design and engineering expenses and tap fees. The City has accumulated but not spent $6 million, but the JEA’s $1.6 million annual contribution was contingent on project needs and was treated as an annual allocation that lapsed when projects were not undertaken.
JEA CEO Paul McElroy said that the authority was prepared to make a formal commitment to participate in a joint task force or other body that would actively explore the sewer extension issue. He noted that the current contribution agreement expires in April 2016, so speed is of the essence in getting some framework in place, particularly as it relates to the amount of contribution to the City budget as that will substantially affect how much the JEA is willing and able to invest in sewer line extensions. Ms. Brooks stated that the current interagency contribution agreement provides for two additional 5-year renewal options. Ms. Boyer suggested that the agreement be founded on an annual JEA contribution no less than the amount being contributed currently. Mr. Mousa stated that the JEA will need some indication from the City about at least the range of the annual contribution before it can determine how much it can afford to apply to sewer line extensions and septic tank phase-outs. He advocated for a phased approach over a period of years that aims to remove the worst offending septic tanks and maximizes the amount of BMAP credits the City can accrue from the work, recognizing that nitrogen reduction credits for septic tank removals are miniscule compared to what JEA can accomplish through improvements to its sewage treatment plants. Council Member Reggie Brown requested some estimate of the cost to install sewers to all properties within the urban area (inside the I-295 beltway). 
The committee scheduled an extra meeting for Wednesday, November 18th at 8:30 a.m. 
Meeting Adjourned: 3:04 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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